
PROCEEDINGS BEFORE THE BOARD OF EDUCATION

OF THE CITY OF CHICAGO

INDEPENDENT HEARING OFFICER REPORT OF ROBERT V. BOHARIC

IN THE MATTER OF THE PROPOSED REASSIGNMENT

BOUNDARY CHANGE OF OROZCO

COMMUNITY ACADEMY AND COOPER

DUAL LANGUAGE ACADEMY

INTRODUCTION

On February 5^, 2019 at 5:00 P.M. at 42 West Madison Street in Chicago,
Illinois, the undersigned attorney licensed to practice law in Illinois and retired Circuit
Court Judge of the Circuit Court of Cook County, presided over a public hearing as
Hearing Officer concerning The Proposed Reassignment Boundary Change of the Orozco
Community Academy (hereafter Orozco) and Cooper Dual Language Academy
(hereafter Cooper), hereafter referred to as the plan or proposal.

SUMMARY OF THE EVIDENCE AND DOCUMENTS

RECEIVED AT THE HEARING

Ms. Gabriella Brizuela, an attorney of the Chicago Board of Education's School
Law Division, introduced into evidence the Chief Executive Officer's (CEO's) Exhibit 1,
a binder of documents in support of the CEO's proposal. Exhibit 1 was admitted without
objection. The following is a summary of those documents in Exhibit 1.

Under tab "A. Notices of Hearing" there appeared five items. The first is a Notice
Letter and Draft Transition Plan to Parents or Guardians of Students at Cooper and
Orozco of Ms. Janice K. Jackson, EdD, CEO of Chicago Public Schools, dated
November 30, 2018, for the proposed boundary change of Orozco and Cooper. Ms.
Jackson invited the parents and guardians to attend two community meetings, on January
9^, 2019 at Orozco at 1940 W. 18^ Street in Chicago, and on January 16, 2019 at Cooper
at 1624 W. 19^ Street in Chicago, as well as the public hearing on January 31,2019 at
5:00 P.M. at CPS Central Office at 42 West Madison Street in Chicago. Due to extreme
weather forecast for January 30 and 31, school classes on those days were cancelled and
the public meeting was rescheduled to February 5, 2019 at 5:00 P.M. at CPS Central
Office. The Draft Transition Plan succinctly set forth the CEO's plan and rationale for
this proposal. It stated: "Orozco's border [is to be] be reassigned to allow Cooper to
phase in grades 6-8 and offer 6^ grade for SY2019-2020, 7^ grade by SY2020-2021, and
8^ grade by SY2021-2022. Upon completion of the boundary reassignment in SY2021-
2022, Cooper will be a K-8 neighborhood school, while Orozco will be able to offer
additional seats for families in their bilingual gifted program. This proposal is consistent
with the CEO's Guidelines for School Actions (Guidelines) because it is a proposal




















